The Knocklyon News

ST. COLMCILLES'S PARISH NEWSLETTER- MAY 1984



PRIESTLY ORDINATIONS

1984 is certainly a year for new priests in Knocklyon. Brother Tom Walsh will be ordained by Bishop Donal Lamont on Saturday, June 2nd, at Mass at 7 p.m.

All parishioners are invited to the Ordination and to the reception afterwards in the

Junior School.

Tom will celebrate his first Mass the following day in his home parish, Rhode,

Richard Behan, of Knocklyon Road, will be ordained by Archbishop Ryan at Holy Cross College, Clonliffe on Friday, June 8th. Richard will celebrate his first Mass in St. Colmcille's Church at 4.30 p.m. on Saturday, June 9th.

Francis Harris, of Coolamber Park, will be ordained in the Parish Church next August. We'll have more details about Francis' ordination and first Mass in the

In the meantime, we pray God's Blessing on all three young men in their final days of preparation.



LADIES 10k TRAINING SESSIONS

At last the ladies of Knocklyon have taken to the roads. . It happens every Wednesday at 8.15 p.m. at the Superquinn Shopping Centre. The session has already established itself as a great new amenity. Everyone is welcome to join in, the existing group are now completing 5 miles. The aim is to prepare the participants to compere in the June Women's Mini Marathon.

How's about a small subscription . . .?

This is the SIXTEENTH issue of the Knocklyon News since we began publication in December 1982. To date we have only asked you once for financial support, and that was well over a year ago.

Now, again, we are asking for a voluntary (of course!) contribution - at a special outdoor collection next Sunday, (or if you won't be at Mass at St. Comcille's that day, you could drop in a pound note - sez he, trying his luck - to the Editor, c/o The Presbytery.

The Knocklyon News costs us about £150 an issue, or £1500 per year for the ten monthly issues. The cost as you can see is extremely low, and this is because our printer, parishioner, charges at minimal costs. (Thank you Noel for your generosity,

patience, courtesy and expertise).

Something approaching £1 for the year (or 10p a copy) would make the Newsletter financially viable without subsidy from the Parish Funds.

So! How about it?



Crucifix and Candle, Twin Symbols of the Paschal Mystery. Christ has died! Christ is

LOCAL MAN WINS CAR RAFFLE

Peter Slattery of Ballyboden, is the lucky winner of the Renault Parisienne. Congratulations, Peter! Safe and happy driving!

Fr. Paddy Staunton - New Assignment

Fr. Paddy Staunton, first Parish Priest of Knocklyon, has been appointed Prior of the Carmelite community, Whitefriar Street, and Parish Priest of the local parish there. We wish him God's every blessing as he undertakes this new and demanding responsibility.

PARISH WEEK: SEE CENTRE PAGE!

PUZZLE

Where in the area of Knocklyon is this building?



lyon Youth Club.

Answer:

No-where. - But with a bit of hard work and goodwill, this building can become a reality as a centre for youth and community activities under the auspices of Knock-

You might ask the difficult questions:

Just ask yourself what facilities exist in the area for youth and the 1. Do we need it? ever increasing number of teenage children.

Yes. The trustees of the Parish Property have offered us a lease on a 2. Have we a site? plot between the Presbytery and the school.

Yes. And full planning permission has been granted. 3. Have we plans?

Can we afford not to do it? Dublin County Council have approved a 4. Can we afford it? grant of £30,000 for the project. The remainder of the funds must be raised locally.

In order to utilize the County Council grant, we need your support to raise the remainder of the necessary funds and help with the continuing 5. What can you do? success in running our Youth Club. This can be done by attending the Annual General Meeting of Knocklyon to be held in the Church Meeting Room on Wednesday 23rd May at 8.00 p.m.

Please help us to make this dream come true for our own youth and community. Attend our A.G.M., 23rd May 1984 at 8.00 p.m. please. Don't leave it to others. Get involved!

On behalf of Knocklyon Youth Club - Liam Mongey, Chairman

KNOCKLYON SUMMER PROJECT

Monday, July 9th - Friday July 20th

K.S.P. Latest - We are almost there! Have you got your track suit ready? Preparations for K.S.P. '84 are almost complete. We are delighted to welcome Bro. Charlie and Bro. Paul from Gort Mhuire as our co-ordinators for this year's project. We are also grateful to Bro. Tom for his help and support and wish him all the best on his ordination next month.

The Committee had a public meeting with a group of 10-15 year olds last week and they put forward some very good ideas which we hope to include in K.S.P.'84.

Watch out for next month's Newsletter when you will find Application Form and details of what we hope will be another great Summer Project.

112th Dublin Scout Unit - Knocklyon

April Prizewinners:

£100	S. Smyth, 4 Knocklyon Green
£ 50	P. Buckley, 36 Marian Road
£ 25	M. O'Leary, 5, Delaford Park
T 23	M. O Ecary, 5, 2 care

The unit also desperately needs a secure lock up garage or storage space for their equipment which is currently spread all over Knocklyon. Can you help? Please ring 942260.

COMMUNITY GAMES

By the time you read this, the teams to represent Knocklyon in the Dublin Community Games will have been selected. This year we have teams entered for: Swimming, Chess, Hockey (2), Table Tennis (2), Art, Draughts (2), Gymnastics, Gaelic Football, Rugby, Rounders (2), Soccer (2) and two new events, Basketball and Tennis. There are two hundred boys and girls of all ages involved in these eighteen teams.

The Athletics team is in the process of being finalised after the Finals on Sunday last. We would like to point out to parents of children who won their races on Sunday that the Dublin Finals are being held in Santry Stadium on 21/22 and 28/29 July. If your child will not be available for both these weekends PLEASE inform us so that another child can be selected to represent Knocklyon. Last year the organisers and the members of the Athletics Team were badly let down by parents who did not inform us that they would be away on holidays for the Finals at Santry. This problem of children not being available also caused many headaches for team managers in the other events.

I am sure you will join us in wishing all the teams every success in their competitions and remind them that the Girls Hockey Team won the bronze medal for Knocklyon last year.

APRIL COMPETITION

There was no doubt about our winner of the April competition. Congratulations Erika on a very lovely poem.



Erika Lakes, 19 Knockcullen Pk., Templeogue, Dublin 16.

SPRING'S SHOWERS & FLOWERS

Fravelling home from school one day
Avoiding our April showers.
Up Knocklyon Road I made my way,
Admiring Spring's early flowers.

The rain did come and to Church I ran,
To shelter from the shower.
There to greet me against the wall
Was a statue surrounded by flowers.

Mary was there with halo fair And Jesus at her knee. Welcoming all her friends Her young son just to see.



I gazed with awe and then I saw Her sad eyes looking down. Knowing that before her stood The cross before her crown.

I prayed a while to see her smile Now I visit every day Knowing that in times of woe She'll brush my cares away.

Consolation prizes go to Catherine Bates, Brian Hanlon and Conor Graham — all of whom came joint second. Thanks to all those who entered the competition. Better luck in the next one, which incidentally won't be until next September. O.K.?



"SPORT FOR ALL" DAY

- Tuesday May 8th -

St. Colmcille's Senior School

THE 3rd CLASS FOOTBALL LEAGUE

The 3rd Class Football League had four football teams. They were — Galway, Donegal, Kerry and Offaly. In the finals yesterday Galway won by two points.

The final, played on 11th April, 1984, was very exciting and the score was two goals and one point to Kerry and two goals and three points to Galway.

Peter Frisby won a medal for man of the match. I thought he deserved the medal. He played very good at the finals.

The referee of the match was Mr. P. O'Neill. The referee was going to be Mr. Anglim but Mr. Anglim could not be there. Mr. P. O'Neill did a very good job of being referee.

Today Galway were given their well-deserved medals at Assembly. I thought that they must be excited. Kerry was a bit upset.

Reporter - Colette Ryan, aged 9



ST. COLMCILLE'S SCHOOL PARENTS' ASSOCIATION

First winner of a bike draw — Congratulations to Miriam Byrne, 15 Coolamber Court.

Congratulations to the following young boys, all from Lansdowne, who organised a toy sale for starving people in Africa. They plan to make it a monthly event:

Ronan Garrigan, Conor Garrigan, Eoin Garrigan, Andrew McKeown, Daragh Coleman, Stephen Kenny, Martin Dwan, Karl Dwan, Stephen Dwan, Peter Dwan, Peter Farrell.





PARISH WEEK - JUNE 10th - 17th

OUTLINE PROGRAMME

		00.2	
THE RESIDENCE OF THE PARTY OF T		WHAT	WHERE
	11.00 a.m.	OPEN AIR MASS	Junior School Yard
Sun. 10th	2.30 p.m. 8.00 p.m.	FAMILY FUN SPORTS ADULT QUIZ (INTER-ESTATE)	Green opposite Church Junior School Hall
Mon. 11th		BONFIRE SINGALONG	Green outside Parish Centre
Tue. 12th		PET SHOW	Green opposite Church
Wed. 13th		BINGO	Junior School Hall
Thur. 14th		YOUTH QUIZ (INTER-ESTATE) SOCCER SEMI-FINALS	Junior School Hall Green opposite Church
Fri. 15th	9.00 p.m.	CHEESE & WINE ADULT QUIZ FINAL	Junior School Hall
Sat. 16th	h 2.30 p.m.	FANCY DRESS — TOTS TO TEENS AMERICAN TENNIS TOURNAMENT	Green opposite Church Tennis Courts — Where elser Junior School Hall
	8.00 p.m.	DISCO	
Sun. 17t	h 2.30 p.m.	SOCCER FINALS TENNIS FINALS	Let's see you all on the green!
		FINALE PARISH WEEK - JUNE 10th - 17th	to the manhastack of Charles with the memory of manife

It should be a high point in our lives as a community. It will be, only if we make it so. And the 'name of the game' is 'involvement'. Have a look at the programme; choose the events that interest you and plan your presence

Last year's Parish Week was a mixed success. The outdoor Mass, the pet show, the fancy dress competition, and preferably, your participation. the soccer championships, provided a satisfying blend of celebration, excitement and enjoyment. Some other events did not reach the same heights. The Parish Council is trying to learn from the past - to build on the successes, amend or eliminate the non-events, and float a few new enterprises.

So here we go again, 'crawling' for your support. But sure you've never let us down yet!!!

"To him be highest glory and praise forever. . ."

On 23rd April this year (Easter Monday), a temperature of 75° Fahrenheit (nearly 24° Celsius) was recorded on Valentia, Kerry, a bit of alright for 23rd April or 23rd of any month in Ireland for that matter.

Now, as the fine weather continues well into May, for better or for worse, I've gotten myself a hunch - '84 is going to be a good year weatherwise. No matter that a goodly number of my hunches become "also-rans". That prediction about our weather sounds like good news, also even if the worst comes to the worst, before it could be checked, I would be banking on you having forgotten my forecast. Anyway who wants to hear the bad news!

Among older generations of our people there was no such thing as bad news. In good times and in bad, in fair or foul weather it was always: "Thank God." That wholesome Christian attitude may not be so common among us today but, happily, we have by no means lost it completely. It is beautifully expressed for us in the Canticle of Daniel, which we pray frequently in the Liturgy.

The Book of Daniel is probably the last of Old Testament writings. In these Resurrection days it is of interest to note, Daniel, in Chapter 12, has the clearest indication in the Old Testament of belief in the Resurrection. It was written at a time when the Jewish people were under extreme pressure to forsake their God.

The Sacred Writer wrote to encourage them to hold fast, and what more effective way of doing so than through the capital story of the three men in the fiery furnace. They were Shadrach, Meshach and Abednego (and these were not even their ireal names!), and they were being pressed by the Baby-Ionian King, Nebuchadnessar, to forsake their God. If not he would throw them into a fiery furnace, which he had made hotter than hot. Valentia on 23rd April would not be even remotely in the same league! Worth reading about it in Daniel 3.19.

Our three heroes chose the furnace with this reply "We are not alarmed. Our God can deliver us. But even if he does not, we still shall not worship the false image". What classic faith! Would be grateful for even a teeny-weeny bit of it Lord; would sure settle for the 'crumbs' here!

It was out of this situation was born the inspiring Canticle with its repeated "To him be highest glory and praise forever" and its call, on such various elements of creation as, 'clouds of the sky', 'sun and moon', 'the stars of the heav'ns', 'showers and rain', 'breezes and winds', 'fire and heat', 'frost and cold', 'night time and day', 'darkness and light' to 'bless the Lord, again and again, and for ever.

Patrick Fitz

PARISH COUNCIL - A.G.M.

The attendance was small at the A.G.M. of the Parish Council held in the Parish Centre

on Tuesday, 10th April, '84.

It was an interesting meeting. Catherine Collins, the outgoing Chairperson spoke of the work of the Council. The list was impressive - Parish walk, team in Dublin City Marathon, questionnaire in Newsletter, mini Fashion Show in October, revived Parish Social in the Belgard, acquiring the pre-fab, Christmas Fair - successfully run by a dedicated sub-committee, Gala Fashion Show - run by another sub-committee and, of course, the car raffle.

There were no surprises in the Financial Report. There is a substantial overdraft. The envelope collection is not reaching

its target but it could be worse.

Fr. Weakliam offered his sincere and heartfelt thanks to the outgoing Parish Council. He said there is a tremendous fund of co-operation and goodwill in the Parish. When the Parish Centre was being erected, people came forward with offers of assistance, material, time and expertise. Thanks to all these people and Fr. Fergus O'Loan, the Parish Centre was erected at very little cost.

The Ladies' Committee need volunteers who will canvass/sell tickets three times a year in their own area or another area, if preferred. If you are prepared to help, give your name to any member of the Parish Council or leave it at the presbytery.

After the election of the new Council a short talk was given by John Doorley of the

Laity Commission.



5 Ladies from the New Parish Council: Brid O'Connell, Ann McLaughlin, Teresa Hogan, Catherine Collins (Chair) and Mary Begley.

NEW PARISHIONERS!

Daire Charles Carr Garan William Carr 101 Coolamber Park

David Andrew Carroll 125 Dargle Wood

Finbar Dominic Lehane 64 Scholarstown Road

Sean O'Hanlon 34 Mount Alton

Patricia Brigid Fatima Kavanagh 43 Delaford Avenue

Daire Miriam Ward 140 Monalea Grove

(Article compiled from interview with

Elenor McFadden - May 1984)

OUR LADY, QUEEN OF PEACE



Very special graces and blessings are flowing to a tiny mountain village named Medjvgorje in Yugoslavia, where Our Lady, Queen of Peace has been appearing for nearly 3 years to 4 girls and 2 boys. Her message is simple - peace, prayer, penance, fasting and reconciliation. She recommends people to go to confession once a month and asks us to live the message of the Gospel, say the Rosary and, where that is not possible, say seven Our Fathers, Hail of Mary and Glory be to the Father - adopt a weekly day of fast.

Our Lady is said to have appeared first on a mountainside on the 24th June, 1981 above the village. The Parish Priest was absent at the time and, on his return, was sentenced to 3 years' imprisonment for inciting the people to cause disruption by using the Bible – as the whole village (2,500 approx.) was converted to Christianity!

3,000,00 pilgrims have visited Medjygorje to date despite the fact that the local authorities have been unsympathetic towards the installation of facilities. Very few Irish have visited there, but who knows? - remember you read about it first in the Knocklyon News!

A video film of the events in Medjvgorje is available for showing - if you are intere-

rested.

NEW PARISHIONERS!

Carole Anne Patricia Wilson 107 Glenvara Park

Irene Maria Josephine Feeney 92 Scholarstown Road

Anthony Cassidy Ballycullen Road

Stephen James Russell 19 Scholarstown Road

Karl Joseph Mary Fitzgerald 29 Idrone Drive

Emer Ann McGillion 108 Glenvara Park

Gavin William Moloney 55 Coolamber Park

NEW PARISHIONERS!

Julie Monaghan 97 Monalea Grove

Ciarán Robert Dolan 19 Delaford Park

Colm David Duffy Site 6 Delaford Drive

Julie Therese Morrissy 89 Glenvara Park

Mary Elizabeth Frances Doran 3 Delaford Lawn

Mona Louise Healy 69 Ashton Avenue

GETTING TO KNOW YOU (The Brownies)

Did you know that there are Fairies, Leprechauns, Elves, Gnomes and Little People in Knocklyon? You can see them any Tuesday evening as they hurry along to the Junior School for a very special meeting with Brown Owl and the 3 Tawny Owls.

Brown Owl, alias Roisin Caffrey, has been in charge of the Brownies since last September. There are 30 of them aged between 6½ and 10½ and they are divided into groups called 'sixes'. The 'sixes' are known by delightful fairylike names and each has its own emblem. Roisin is helped by 3 hardworking Tawny Owls and together they provide an exciting, exhilarating and busy hour for these young people.

At 6.30 p.m. there is the 'Opening Ceremony'. There are Brownie Rings and special songs; secrets in the Pow Wow Ring and important discussion where no one can speak without making a Brownie 'sign'. Favourite games follow — quiet or noisy — like "Queen's Headache" of "Shopping Basket". Then comes the most important part of the evening "Studying for Proficiency Badges". You can become expert in anything — Art — Gardening — Athletic Skills — Music — whatever you like best. Later you can work for the Golden Bar Test or the Golden Ladder.

In winter there are outings to pantomimes or films - hikes in the summer and next September they are off (for the first time) to Brownie Cottage, Enniskerry.

You can get more details on how to become a Brownie, by calling to see Roisin either before or just after the meeting which finishes at 7.30 p.m "The Brownie motto is: "Lend a Hand". and the Brownie Law is:

A Brownie thinks of others before herself and does a good turn every day"

I wish I had a Brownie in my house!



Knocklyon Brownies: L to R: Michelle Greene, Mary Coffey, Catherine Donaghy, Deirdre Walsh Sarah Donaghy, Aine Sisk, Vanessa Bainbridge, Corina Phillips, Patricia Kavanagh.

KNOCKLYON UTD.

There is great excitement amongst soccer players and parents alike, now that the parish have acquired their own home pitch at Delaford Green (opp. Delaney's pub).

Under the creative supervision of Lar Mullen (944637) and Eddie O'Brien (947015), Cremorne F.C. was

formed two years ago and had had many successes to date.

It has now been decided to open up their pitch and coaching facilities to the whole parish and the Club is to be renamed Knocklyon Utd. Excellent coaching facilities are being promised, not least from Pat Byrne of Shamrock Rovers, who is living in the parish and has said that he will try and give some lessons.



New Goalposts at Delaford

Because of this new interest, and under 10 team, under John Bates (942043) and John Mallon (942975) will hopefully be entered in the Schoolboys' League next September. To gauge the potential talent of this age group in the parish, a seven-a-side competition will be organised shortly with, possible a team from each district in the

Mums and Dads are asked to help out in each district in the hope that, in the near future, we will have a proud, established football Club, doing justice to the whole parish.

REFLECTIONS

It's that time of the year, the end of school term in sight, and hopefully sunny days moving into the sights, and time again to think about holidays. For some it will be, "Where do we go this year?". For others it will be no problem, for there will be many reasons for not, "Following the Sun". But there will be time off to relax and take it easy with the family; friends to visit and an occasional drive into the unknown.

Driving out of Dublin, it's a good idea to have a destination to arrive at. There are many fine holiday resorts and hotels, but the outing could be equally as interesting and less expensive if you are prepared to bring your own picnic snack. The lakes at Blessington are beautiful. Of course you have been there many times. And now to really put my foot in it, how about visiting some old ruins of early Christanity, a wayside shrine or one of the countless Holy Wells? They are a point of interest and a place to go. I used to take our Wayside Shrines and Holy Wells so much for granted. They were there, we usually saluted as we passed a Shrine and slaked our thirst at a Holy Well, the water tasted good, as good as 'Perriers'. (Could it be used as a mixer?.) I'm sure there are as many Holy Wells throughout the country as there are Saints in the litany of Irish Saints, but I'm always amused whenever I pass, 'St. Anne's Swimming Pool'

Joking aside the Wells and Shrines are a reminder of God, we are forced to think for a moment and maybe to pause and say a prayer. That pause is a good thing, it's a break from the strain of driving; or the strain of life. Having lived for many years in a land where there are no Wayside Shrines or Holy Wells, with the exception of the Crosses erected to indicate that there is a Catholic school nearby, one reflects on how these devotional objects do remind us of God and goodness. The termites felled many of the Crosses we erected. Due to changing government policy our out schools were taken over by the state. I remember at one of our former schools where the Cross had fallen to the white ants, no attempt was made to erect the Cross. Instead an official sign replaced the fallen Cross. It appeared very strange, the Cross lying where it had fallen and the attractive sign bearing the new name of the school seemed to stand in triumph over the Cross. Was it a sign of our changing values?

Joe Clinch.



KNOCKLYON I.C.A. GUILD

At the I.C.A. Meeting on Tuesday May 1st, Mr. Louis O'Donoghue gave the members a most useful talk on coal and central heating.

The annual outing will be to the Boyne Valley on Saturday June 16th, bus leaving at 2.00 p.m. Price, including tea, £6.00. Details from Jacquie

Donnelly, 942260.

FANCY HAT CONTEST (Thursday 26th April, 1984)



Winner: Marjorie Wynn; 2nd: Rosaleen Casey.
Disappointed loser: Colette Brennan

CAKE SALE Sunday 6th May, 1984



Proceeds go towards purchase of sewing machine. Seller: Angela Shannon Purchaser: Niamh Hughes

CHOIR - NEW RECRUITS NEEDED

At a meeting held on Wednesday 9th May, it was decided to alter the existing routine of choir practice in order to make it easier for people to attend. Under the new arrangements, practice will be held on Sunday mornings at 10.00 a.m. in the pre-fab. This will be followed by 11.00 Mass at which the choir will perform. There will be no evening practice. Aoife O'Tierney, choir leader, would like intending choir members (male and female) to contact her (at 941312) or come along any Sunday morning at 10.00 a.m. Sight-reading is not necessary - just a reasonable tuneful voice and a love of music.



LADIES COMMITTEE

Welcome ladies to an evening of fun, bingo, crafts, drama. If you would like advice on make-up why not consult our beautician on Thursdays 24th May and 7th June at 8 p.m. Admission 30p.
Coffee morning on Wednesday 30th May,
10.30 - 12.30 in the Parish Centre. Admission

LA LECHE LEAGUE - TEMPLEOGUE

La Leche League Templeogue was founded 7 years ago to provide support and information for mothers who want to breastfeed their babies.

If you are pregnant, if you are nursing a baby, you are always welcome to come to one of our meetings. Babies are always welcome. One of the nicest things about these meetings is that it gives you a chance to meet other nursing mothers and to see and hear about their babies and experiences.

If you have questions or problems, don't hesitate to telephone or call on a Leader. It helps to talk over even a small problem.

Books, information sheets and pamphlets are

available from L.L.L.Groups. Telephone Leaders: Mary Bird, 941279; Fiona Timlin, 909685.

KNOCKLYON GOLF SOCIETY Captains Prize Monday, May 28th

Members of the Knocklyon Golf Society will be playing for their Captain's (Barney Sheedy's) Prize at Grange Golf Club.

Tee-time is from 2 p.m. to 3.30 p.m. and there is a time-sheet in operation in the church porch. If there are any queries, please contact Captain Barney Sheedy (961996), or Secretary John Murphy (514148).

For those members who cannot play in the given time it will be possible to get their game in from 10 a.m. to 12 a.m. No one, however, can play from 12 until 2, Grange members' time. And there can be no visitors during the Society's official tee-time.

The outing has the generous sponsorship of Brooks Thomas, courtesy of John Walsh, one of our esteemed members.

That night there will be adinner in the clubhouse for members and partners. And of course friends are very welcome so please bring them along.

KNOCKLYON COMMUNITY ENTERPRISE

In case you might think we've disappeared from the face of the earth, let us assure you we are still alive! Movement is slow and fairly steady! A limited company is in process of being established and the committees are working behind the scenes. A General Meeting will be called when opportune.

Choir at practice.

HOUSE FOR SALE



33 Lansdowne Park, Templeogue, Dublin 16.

S/D House on corner site in excellent decorative order.

4/5 bedroom, recently decorated spacious kitchen, new central heating oil boiler fitted, phone, many extras, garage converted. Carpets and blinds.

Phone: 944634.

SITE FOR SALE

"Mount Alton", Knocklyon Road, Templeogue, Dublin 16.

Unique development opportunity to build your own home in this exclusive 5 house only development plus refurbished lodge.

But 'hurry'!

Only one site left.

Also available 'Mount Alton Lodge' on gorgeous site with planning for refurbishing.

Phone: 944634/942857

COOLAMBER MONTESSORI SCHOOL

Age 3 – 6 years
Hours: 10 a.m. – 12.30 p.m.

Qualified Montessori Teacher

24 Coolamber Park

Phone 941946

O'CONNOR INSURANCES LTD.

18, Rathgar Rd., Dublin 6 Phone: 973847/973360

For all your insurance requirements

Citroen Ami 8 for sale for spare parts. Phone Monique 693244 Ext. 320.

Architect available to prepare drawings for planning permissions etc. For free est. Phone 905663 Irish Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children — Templeogue Branch looking for voluntary members from all areas of the Parish. Please phone Pat Homan, Chairperson, at 942207 after 6 p.m.

APOLOGY. The many fans of Paddy the Chef will have to be patient. Your "scattered editor" mislaid the long awaited Lasagne recipe.

Apologies to Paddy and to all. The Knocklyon News will make amends in the June issue with a full page on "Things Culinary"